Van Buren Community School District

Wellness Committee

Thursday, April 11th, 2013
5:30 to 6:30 p.m.

MINUTES
Present: Elizabeth Lowe, Stef Wells, Jan Swinton, Kim Steele-Blair, Judy Thomas, Melissa Daugherty, Gwen Pedrick, Bret Moews, Sara Sprouse
I. Wellness Policy
Nutrition Standards Proposed for Competitive Foods-will follow current standards set by Iowa’s Healthy Kids act until final federal standards are implemented. See Comparison chart, very similar to Iowa’s Healthy Kids act.
Discussed evaluation tool for Wellness Policy-Sara used the Fuel Up to Play 60 School Wellness Investigation for the Elementary and Jr/Sr High School.  Areas that were identified as needing improvement are:

Elementary
1.  Nutrition info not available to students to help them make choices.

2. P.E. minutes-we are in the 45-135 minute category, highest category is 200+.

3. Lack of extra-curricular physical activity/access to facilities.

4. Plan for safe walking/biking to school.

5. Need to increase opportunities for parents/students to give feedback on meal program/school health and wellness activities.

Jr/Sr High School-same as elementary plus:

1. Need to increase students who participate in physical activity breaks. 

Discussed using www.nutritiondata.self.com for nutrition information, Judy will research.
II. IDPH BMI Surveillance Project

See Board report and 9th Grade report

9th grade only

VB 1 of 56 participating school districts.

All schools: 63% Normal, 34.8% overweight/obese

VB: 53.5% Normal, 46.5% overweight/obese

Working with Melissa Daugherty who is completing the community assessment, sharing BMI data.  Goal is to put interventions in place.  Now tracking BMI by class and by gender. See line graph for Classes of 2019 and 2020 comparison.

Will also document events that occur yearly to see trends.  

As part of the project Sara attended a Motivational Interviewing training last summer and the district received new digital scales and stadiometer for the screenings, as well as $600 to use toward wellness activities.  May use for weight room improvements.
III. Healthy Concession Stand Project

$500 from University of Iowa to make changes to concession stand during basketball season.  All MS/HS students were given a pre and post survey regarding the changes.  Students received incentives for completing the survey.

A how-to-guide was provided with examples of what was done at Muscatine and the outcomes.
Items added were:

Apples and fat-free caramel, 100% juice slushes, WG/RF breadsticks with marinara, unsweetened iced tea, warm pretzels, and ground turkey replaced the ground beef.

Mrs. Sederberg said the breadsticks were a bit hit and Mrs. Wells said one time they sold out of iced tea.

Other changes in the future could be nacho cheese and popcorn oil.

Will share how-to-guide and survey results with new concession stand manager.

Melissa mentioned that the community transformation grant could assist the school with continuing this project.  Will discuss using the Nutrition, Environmental Measurement tool.
IV. Fuel Up To Play 60-Elementary
$3000 used for After-school enrichment.  “Wellness Warriors” took field trip to Ottumwa Hy-Vee and met with dietician.  Field trip kicked of weekly cooking classes where students make healthy snacks.  Funds were also used to purchase nutrition education and physical activity materials.  GPS devices were purchased to use for geocaching…Mr. Plecker will train staff on uses of devices this spring.
MS/HS-deadline for FUTP 60 grant is June 1st.  Some ideas would include using the nutrition funds for more taste-testing, foods class activities, or a school garden in Keo.  Physical activity funds will be applied for to purchase heart rate monitors for Mr. Hurley and equipment for weight room.

Will also work with staff and students to find ways to increase physical activity opportunities throughout the day.  Discussed a walking club for MS students who are waiting in the gym in the mornings with Mr. Hurley.
V. Student Wellness Council/Super Power Summit Grant/FUTP 60 Event
-sports messages

-website-nutrition info
$500 Mini-grant was used for taste-testings.  Focus was on concession stand options.

One was held on a Friday evening during a basketball game.  Turkey hot dogs vs. regular hot dogs and ground turkey vs. ground beef were tested and then participants guessed which was turkey. Nutrition information was then shared.  Hummus chips were also tested.  Student Wellness Council members ran the taste-test.
Students were able to participate in 3 taste-testing during the school day:

1.  Hummus Chips

2. Smoothies with strawberries, bananas, and spinach

3. Pretzels and hummus

All were well received and the majority of students said they would purchase these items in a vending machine or at the concession stand.

The mini-grant funds were also used to purchase 4/4-square balls and 2 basketballs for middle school students to use during lunch break.  A USDA MyPlate banner was also purchased and displayed during the evening taste-testing.

There are 9 active Student Wellness Council members.

2 students applied to be FUTP 60 Student Ambassadors this year and earned a trip for 8 students to an event at Kinnick Stadium on May 2nd.

VI. Student Health Index

FUTP 60 School Wellness Investigation used.  See discussion under Wellness Policy.
VII. Live Healthy Iowa
Ended April 5th-9 staff participated, had 3 challenges with incentives.  Melissa stated that participation was decreased all over.  The elementary and ms/hs did not participate in the Live Healthy Iowa Kids program this year, however the elementary is participating in Mighty Milers and Go the Distance Day on May 3rd.
VIII. Farm to School/School Garden

Going to plan “B” due to cold weather.  Will use 2 cold frames and 2 raised beds in the courtyard.  Also have a small greenhouse to start plants.
Thank you to Kim for the seeds and Stefanie for the planning.

Jenny Gardner did do soil-sampling of the in-ground garden.

Waiting to hear from 3 different grants and will talk to PTO this evening about funds for dirt so we can start utilizing the raised beds.  Would also like to have a couple of raised beds in front of the school.

Elementary Wellness Team-will meet this Friday, April 12 with Chef Rebecca Young who contacted us through the Chefs Move to Schools website.  Will discuss ideas for us to work together either during the summer or next school year.

Tonight will meet with Jan regarding ideas for garden at Keosauqua.

Melissa was contacted by the Iowa Cancer Consortium who would like to apply for a Wellmark grant for 2 community gardens in the county due to Van Buren having the highest cancer mortality rate in the state and because we are considered a food desert.  The rough draft of the application was received this afternoon for Melissa, Sara, Bev Nelson to review.  Will have a conference call next week with ICC.
Discussed using herbs for summer enrichment and drying them with a dehydrator.
IX. Next Meeting
Fall 2013

Discuss HUSSC progress.
X. Other

Bike racks are available through Healthy Villages.  Also discussed the Safe Routes to School grant and Melissa can do walking assessments in the communities.
XI. Adjourn
